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November 5, 2015 

 

VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL 

 

The Honorable Irene Kim Asbury 

Secretary, New Jersey Board of Public Utilities 

44 South Clinton Avenue, 9th Floor 

Post Office Box 350 

Trenton, NJ 08625-0350 

publiccomments@njcleanenergy.com 

 

Re:  Proposed FY 2016 “True Up Budget” 

 

Dear Secretary Asbury: 

 

Please accept these comments from the Bloom Energy Corporation 

(“Bloom Energy”) regarding the New Jersey Clean Energy Program 

(“NJCEP”) proposed Fiscal Year (“FY”) 2016 “True Up” Budget released for 

public comment on October 22, 2015. As an active participant in the NJCEP 

Combined Heat and Power (“CHP”) and Fuel Cell Program (“CHP/Fuel Cell 

Program”), Bloom Energy very much appreciates the Board of Public 

Utilities’ (“Board’s”) efforts to identify new sources of program funding, 

both in the “true up” process and the impending “re-allocation” process.  

Participants in the CHP/Fuel Cell Program necessarily rely upon the 

budget information published by the Board and its agents for purposes of 

business planning and making investment decisions. The development of a 

CHP/Fuel Cell project requires a series of synchronized financial, 

engineering, construction, permitting, utility interconnection, and incentive 

program components of a project - in addition to the core business 

operations of the end-use customer. 
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In May 2015, Board Staff published a proposal to reduce the 

CHP/Fuel Cell Program funding from approximately $40.4 million in FY 

2015 to approximately $14.4 million in FY 2016 - a reduction of nearly 65 

percent.  At the time a number of parties, including Bloom Energy, 

submitted comments stating that there was a high degree of interest in the 

New Jersey distributed generation market and that the proposed $14.4 

million budget would be insufficient to meet customer demand. On June 

17, 2015, the Board ultimately approved a FY 2016 budget of $20,618,267 

for the CHP/Fuel Cell program. 

It is reasonable to expect that program participants would interpret 

the release of the FY 2016 budget to mean that there was, at the time the 

budget was adopted, $20,618,267 available for eligible CHP/Fuel Cell 

projects. It is clear in hindsight that this could not have been the case, since 

applications that were submitted even before the budget was adopted 

received informal notification in late August, 2015 that FY 2016 program 

funds had already been exhausted. It remains unclear how much funding 

was actually available for new projects at the time the FY 2016 budget was 

adopted. 

On October 13, 2015, updated budget figures for the CHP/Fuel Cell 

program were released for purposes of the Energy Efficiency Stakeholder 

process, including commitments of $15,963,438 and an “available budget” 

of $3,653,713.  To be clear, the $3,653,713 “available budget” figure was 

communicated to program participants at a time when there was in fact no 

available budget. 

The FY 2016 “True Up” Budget released on October 22, 2016, 

includes an entry of $8,065,206 entitled “Revised FY 2016 Budget Less 

Commitments” reflecting commitments as of September 30, 2016. A 

reasonable reading of the “True Up” Budget document seems to indicate 

that as of September 30, 2016 there was $8,065,206 available for eligible 

CHP/Fuel Cell projects. Again, this cannot be the case since the program 

funding was at that point exhausted. 

The lack of clarity in communicating the actual available budget has 

had a serious negative impact on program participants, including important 



 

{00060377.1 }Page 3 

 

New Jersey customers. Many project developers and electric customers 

committed significant capital and human resources based upon program 

budget information that appears to have been erroneously or unclearly 

communicated. 

 The actual amount of available funding should be communicated to 

program participants on a regular basis in a format that clearly indicates 

how much funding is actually available for projects at a given point in time. 

Better communication will enhance the Board’s efforts to promote clean, 

reliable distributed generation projects in the State of New Jersey.   

Bloom Energy appreciates the opportunity to comment on this 

important matter and looks forward to working cooperatively to advance 

the objectives of the CHP/Fuel Cell Program.    

 

Very truly yours, 

 

/S/ 

 

______________________________ 

Charles Fox 
Director, Regulatory Affairs and 
  Business Development 
Bloom Energy Corporation 
PO Box 1406 
Princeton, NJ 08540 
212-920-7151 
charles.fox@bloomenergy.com 
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